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Abstract 

This study compared perceptions of 129 elderly cardiac patients regarding their health status and self-management 
skills with corresponding assessments by outpatient nursing staff members. Nurse-patient perceptions were most con- 
gruent on general questions regarding the heart condition. Differences were most apparent regarding how aware 
patients were of being asked to follow a regimen for managing their heart problems; what specific components compris- 
ed the regimens the patients were to follow; and how much confidence patients had in their ability to comply with 
specific components of the regimen. Congruence in perceptions of nurses and patients varied by the sex of the patient. 
Findings suggest that careful and continuous assessment of patients’ perceptions about their condition and ongoing 
instruction regarding specifics of the therapeutic regimen are key elements in efforts to enhance elderly patients’ self- 
management skills. 
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1. Introduction 

Most health behaviours directed at controlling 
chronic disease must be undertaken by the patient 
on a day to day basis. Health professionals are 
important providers of education and counseling 
to enhance patients’ self-management skills. How- 
ever, to be effective, efforts to teach self-manage- 
ment strategies must begin with an understanding 
of how patients see the tasks and their own abili- 
ties to carry them out. Linked to effective patient 
self-management behavior is confidence in one’s 
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ability to follow the regimen prescribed by the 
health professional. Theoretically, if the clinician 
and patient share similar perceptions of the 
patient’s situation and level of functioning, they 
are better able to interact regarding the goals of 
the therapeutic plan. The clinician is also able to 
provide better counseling. This study examined the 
extent to which perceptions of nurses about their 
heart patients were congruent with those of the 
elderly men and women who received cardiac care 
and education from them. The primary objective 
of this project was to compare assessments by 
nursing staff members in the clinical setting with 
corresponding assessments by their older cardiac 
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patients regarding the patients’ functional health 
status and ability to manage at home. 

2. Literature review 

The importance of congruence in patient- 
provider perceptions is summarized by Rakowski 
et al. [l] who state that ‘initial misperceptions 
[between clinician and patient] set the stage for 
later complications in treatment.’ Yet congruence 
of perceptions between older patients and their 
primary care providers regarding aspects of the 
health care regimen has received relatively little 
attention. The literature that is available examines 
the physician-patient interaction [2-41 and has 
tended to focus on physician communication skills 
and issues of patient adherence. Brody et al. [5] 
addressed the issue of congruence by studying the 
relationship between patients’ levels of satisfaction 
with the physician encounter, the types of inter- 
ventions the patients believed they had received 
(e.g. examinations or education/counseling), and 
the congruence between those interventions and 
the types they desired. The investigators found 
that patients generally claimed to receive the kind 
of interventions they deemed appropriate. In addi- 
tion, patient satisfaction was more closely related 
to the physicians’ attempts to address personal 
needs (i.e. the patients’ need for information and 
support, rather than the need for technical care, 
such as laboratory tests and medication). Aspects 
of clinician-patient communication were explored 
by Helman [6] in a pilot study involving 42 adults 
with chronic ‘psychosomatic’ disorders, 12 pri- 
mary care physicians, and six nurse practitioners. 
‘The degree of agreement between the provider and 
patient regarding the origin, significance, and ef- 
fects of the patient’s condition was a ‘measure of 
the success of communication between clinician 
and patient at the time of the study, as well as a 
predictor of the success of communication in the 
future’. The investigator found that providers and 
patients appeared to use different ‘explanatory 
models’ in communicating about aspects of the 
patients’ conditions and, therefore, were often in 
disagreement. 

Congruence between nurses and their patients 
has been the focus of three studies. Tompkins [7] 
examined congruence with respect to nurse/patient 

values. Where significant differences existed in the 
meaningfulness attached to seven specific values, 
patients were more likely to attribute higher mean- 
ing than were the nurses. Evers et al. [8], in com- 
paring self-care scores assigned by a total of 80 
patients (40 institutionalized and 40 ambulatory) 
and their nurses, found that the scores given by the 
patients were higher than those assigned by the 
nurses. The perceived self-care abilities of 40 pa- 
tients compared with perceptions of the nurses 
assigned to visit them at home was the subject of 
a study by Ward-Griffin and Bramwell [9]. They 
found a significant positive relationship between 
patient and nurse perceptions of the patients’ self- 
care abilities, with evidence that the degree of con- 
gruence decreased with the patients’ increasing 
age. In addition, this study found that the nurses 
rated the patients’ health status lower than the 
patients rated themselves. 

Limited information is available related to situ- 
ations where congruence might be predicted, par- 
ticularly for the elderly [lo]. Rakowski et al. [l] 
examined congruence in perceptions of 108 elderly 
provider/patient pairs in a primary care clinic. 
Congruence varied from 29% to 69% on 14 health 
and treatment interview items, with patient 
perceptions tending to be more favorable than the 
perceptions of their providers. Congruence was 
higher for male patients and for providers who 
reported enjoying their interactions with older 
patients in the clinical setting. Occupation ap- 
peared to be a factor, with greater congruence 
among providers and those patients with more 
independent or self-directed occupations. 

In summary, while research related to con- 
gruence in provider/patient perceptions is limited, 
findings suggest that perceptions of the health pro- 
fessional and patient are likely to vary related to 
the patients’ condition and self-management 
capabilities. The present study was designed to 
focus on older adults with cardiac problems and to 
identify specific areas of shared perceptions 
between nurses and patients. 

3. Method 

3.1. Design 
The research reported here was carried out as 

part of a larger study of how to enhance self- 
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management skills of older adults with heart 
disease. The parent study was an evaluation of the 
effectiveness of an educational program entitled 
‘take PRIDE’ [ 111. Participants in the larger study 
were identified by a screening of medical records in 
cardiology outpatient clinics affiliated with four 
large hospitals in south-eastern Michigan. All per- 
sons meeting the following inclusion criteria were 
contacted: 60 years of age or older; diagnosed 
heart condition; using daily medication for the 
heart; seen by a physician approximately every 6 
months; and living within 1 h of the study site. 
Cardiac disease was defined as any condition in- 
volving the heart itself (e.g. arrhythmia, angina, 
myocardial infarction, or valvular disease). Poten- 
tial subjects were excluded if hypertension was 
their only heart-related diagnosis, since hyperten- 
sion is most often asymptomatic and the intent of 
the program was to involve persons limited by 
their heart disease on a daily basis. Length of time 
since initial cardiac diagnosis ranged from a 
minimum of 6 months to 20 or more years. All pa- 
tients, regardless of length of time since initial 
diagnosis, were a minimum of 6 months from any 
acute cardiac episode causing hospitalization. 
Clinic staff assisted in identifying individuals who 
would be unable to participate in telephone inter- 
views because of significant hearing or memory 
loss or lack of fluency in English. Of those who 
met the criteria and could be contacted by tele- 
phone, 49% agreed to participate in the parent 
study. A total of 636 persons were recruited over 
a 3-year period. Persons electing not to participate 
were more likely to be female, older, and to have 
less formal education [ 121. 

Substudy 

Patients ti"IL)C% 

129 10 

Fig. I. Diagram of recruitment of subjects to the substudy. 

The study employed telephone interviews as the 
primary method to collect data from patients. 
Interviews were conducted at baseline and 2-, 6-, 
12-, and l&month follow-ups. Data from nurses 
were obtained by questionnaire at the time of the 
patients’ scheduled outpatient visits. Clinic staff at 
three of the four participating hospitals were pro- 
vided with a list of all subjects recruited to the par- 
ent study from their site, along with blank nursing 
perception questionnaires. Appointment schedules 
were reviewed on a weekly basis to identify return- 
ing study participants and to alert staff that a nurs- 
ing questionnaire would need to be completed 
within 24 h following the visit. The research team 
instructed the nurses not to change their usual 
routine for interacting with patients. The nursing 
questionnaires were completed following the visit 
and then mailed to the research office and paired 
with the most recent patient telephone interview. 
A total of 129 pairs of nursing questionnaires and 
patient survey forms were completed. Ten nurses 
provided data on an average of 13 patients each 
(see Fig. 1). 

The study did not attempt to document the 
specific circumstances surrounding the heart 
disease management recommendations patients 
were given (e.g. who made them, when, the details 
of instructions). In few medical settings is it possi- 
ble to assess fully the precise messages the patients 
receive from their health care providers. Advice is 
usually provided by several members of the health 
care team, e.g. physicians, nurses, and health 
educators. Physicians in the study sites, as stan- 
dard practice, included diet, exercise, medicine- 
taking, and smoking recommendations in routine 
counseling provided to their patients. Clinic nurses 
had worked with these physicians in this or a 
similar health care position for no less than 2 and 
up to 20 years. The basic management messages 
are routinely provided by study site physicians and 
reinforced by nurses. The focus of data collection 
was the patients’ perceptions about the tasks 
required to manage their disease and their ability 
to carry out these tasks (modify diets, maintain 
exercise levels, use prescription medicine, quit 
smoking) compared with the nurses’ perceptions. 
In the ideal educational situation a close match 
exists between patient and provider perceptions. 
For example, if the nurse believes that the patient 
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has a high level of confidence that they can get suf- 
ficient exercise but this is an inaccurate perception, 
the nurse is less likely to counsel them on this 
aspect of management, and subsequently is less 
likely to be an effective educator. 

3.2. Subjects 
Patients represented in this subsample had the 

following sociodemographic characteristics (Table 
1): 53% were male, 97% Caucasian, and 67% 
married. The mean age was 70.5 years. While the 
majority had graduated from high school, 5% had 
an eighth grade or less education. Most par- 
ticipants were retired, although 9% were still 
employed either part or full time. 

A variety of cardiac problems were represented 
in the population, with 82% of the subjects having 
two or more cardiac diagnoses. Arrhythmia was 
the most frequently reported (68%) cardiac diag- 
nosis, followed by angina (64%), heart attack 

Table I 
Sociodemographic characteristics of patient participants 
(percentages) 

Characteristic 

Age 

All 
(n = 129) 

Male Female 
(n = 68) (n=61) 

60-69 years 
70-79 years 
80+ years 

Sex 
Male 
Female 

49.6 47.1 52.5 
41.1 45.6 36.1 

9.3 7.4 II.5 

52.7 - - 

47.3 - - 

Race 
Caucasian 
African-American 
Other 

Marital status 
Married 
Widowed 
Other 

Education 
~Grade 8 
Grade 9- I2 
Some college 

Employment 
Employed (FT/PT) 
Retired 
Other 

96.8 97.1 96.7 
1.6 - 3.3 
I.6 2.9 

67.4 86.8 45.9 
27.9 10.3 47.5 

4.7 2.9 6.6 

4.7 7.4 1.6 
52.0 42.6 62.3 
43.3 50.0 36. I 

9.3 9.0 9.8 
74.3 82.0 65.6 
16.4 9.0 24.6 

(56%), and high blood pressure (54%). For 78% of 
these patients, the cardiovascular condition was 
his/her primary health problem. While the subjects 
were healthy enough to be ambulatory, they were 
all taking daily medication for their heart condi- 
tions. Among other chronic conditions being 
experienced by participants, arthritis was reported 
most often (70%), followed by back pain (43%), 
and walking problems (36%). The mean number of 
comorbidities listed by the participants was 3.4. 

Of the ten clinic staff participating in completing 
nursing assessments, six were employed in clinics 
affiliated with a hospital, and four were employed 
in private cardiologists’ offices. While only nurses 
were recruited for participation in this substudy, 
written data provided by staff members subse- 
quent to the beginning of data collection revealed 
that two individuals had no formal nursing train- 
ing. One had received on-the-job training, while 
the other had completed a medical assistant pro- 
gram. Of the remaining eight nurses, one attended 
a diploma nursing program, one had an associate’s 
degree, four bachelor’s degrees, and two had 
master’s degrees in nursing. Data from all ten staff 
members were included in the analysis; findings 
regarding the relationship of educational level to 
patient/provider congruence will be presented in 
the results section. 

3.3. Instruments 
The nursing perception questionnaire was 

specifically designed to mirror questions asked of 
participants on their periodic telephone inter- 
views. The questions had been pretested with older 
adults and reviewed by the nurse providers to en- 
sure that wording and response categories were 
clear. For each nurse-patient pair, data were col- 
lected for a single time point. While 50% of the 
completed nursing questionnaires coincided with 
the patient’s 1Zmonth follow-up interview in the 
larger study, 2-month (2%), 6-month (13%), and 
18-month (35%) data for some patients were utiliz- 
ed alternatively in order to minimize the length of 
time between the patient’s telephone interview and 
the outpatient visit when the nursing questionnaire 
was completed. 

The questionnaires completed by both the clinic 
staff and the patient contained ten global items 
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addressing perceptions of health status, social 
comparison with peers, awareness of specific com- 
ponents of the health regimen, and overall self- 
efticacy regarding heart self-management. Items 
addressing perceptions of health status included 
the seriousness of the patient’s heart condition, the 
patient’s level of worry regarding the heart condi- 
tion, the extent to which the heart condition in- 
terfered with the patient’s life, the degree of 
difficulty in functioning faced by the patient 
because of the heart condition and overall physical 
functioning. Social comparison items assessed 
perceptions of the patient’s health compared with 
others of the same age and the patient’s ability to 
manage compared with others with the same heart 
problem. Self-efficacy items tapped the patient’s 
overall confidence to manage the heart recommen- 
dations and the general level of self-confidence of 
the patient. Perceptions of the patient’s state of 
health since the last clinic visit were also assessed. 
Nine questions assessed specific components of the 
self-management plan the patient was to follow at 
home (i.e. medicine-taking, diet, exercise, and 
smoking recommendations), both in terms of how 
aware each was of what the patient had been 
asked to do by a health professional, and the 
patient’s levels of confidence of complying with 
the recommendations. All questions were closed- 
end with four or five predetermined response 
categories. Responses to questions regarding 
perceptions of self-confidence were rated on a 
scale from 1 to 10, where 1 was ‘not at all confi- 
dent’ and 10 was ‘very confident’. All questions 
were worded identically for nurses and patients, 
except for a self-reference (‘you’ or ‘your’) in the 
patient interview and reference to ‘the patient’ in 
the nurse’s questionnaire. 

Chi-square and Cramer’s phi statistics were first 
used to determine the degree of correspondence or 
congruence between patient and nurse percep- 
tions. A cross-tabulation of each group’s 
responses on individual questions was completed 
so that congruent pairs fell on the diagonal. 
Responses were then collapsed from four or five 
categories into three categories (nurse rated the 
item more favorably, nurse and patient rated the 
item the same, patient rated the item more 
favorably). Percentages of complete congruence 

were then calculated for each of the questions, as 
well as the frequencies with which the patient’s or 
nurse’s responses were more favorable. 

4. Results 

4.1. Global perceptions of the heart condition 
On the 19 specific questions asked of both 

patients and their nurse providers, there were no 
significant differences in perception reported in 
58% of the responses, a figure supported in the 
literature regarding patient-provider congruence 
[l]. In several areas, however, there were signifi- 
cant differences. Table 2 presents nine of the indi- 
vidual questions related to general perceptions of 
the heart condition; congruence varied from 25.6% 
to 58.6%. 

Nurses were significantly more likely to rate 
patients’ heart conditions as less serious 
(P 5 0.01) than the patients’ own ratings. Patient 
physical functioning was rated significantly lower 
(P I 0.01) by the nurses than by the patients, as 
was overall patient self-confidence (P = 0.04). In 
addition, patients were significantly more likely 
than nurses (P s 0.01) to perceive their health as 
better compared with peers of the same age. No 
significant differences were found with regard to 
worry about the heart condition, the impact of the 
heart condition on daily life, the degree of difficul- 
ty in managing due to the heart condition, percep- 
tions of patient management of the heart problem 
compared with others with the same condition, 
and health since the last clinic visit. Finally, no sig- 
nificant differences in mean overall self-confidence 
scores between nurses and their patients were 
found. 

To determine if the age or sex of the patient 
made a difference in congruence between patient 
and nurse responses, we analysed the ten questions 
related to general perceptions of the heart condi- 
tion according to age (60-69 years vs. 70 years and 
older). Nurses were significantly more likely to 
rate physical functioning as lower, irrespective of 
patient age. However, with respect to perceived 
seriousness of the heart condition, the discrepancy 
between nurse and patient responses occurred only 
when the patients were younger, i.e. 60-69 years, 
with nurses viewing the heart condition as less seri- 
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Table 2 
Rates of congruence and noncongruence among patients and nurses on general perceptions of the heart condition (percentages) 

General health questions Congruence Non-congruence 

Patient more 
favorable 

Nurse more 
favorable 

Seriousness of heart condition** 28.1 34.9 36.4 
Worry regarding heart condition 35.1 47.2 17.1 
Impact of heart condition 25.6 45.0 29.4 
Diffkulty due to heart condition 28.1 50.0 21.9 
Overall physical function** 48. I 30.2 21.7 
Health compared with age peers** 36.3 49.2 14.5 
Manage compared with others with same 39.4 44.9 15.7 

heart condition 
Overall self-confidence 
Health since last visit 

35.7 37.2 27.1 
58.6 20.3 21.1 

*P 5 0.05 for significance between patient and nurse responses; X2 test. 
**P s 0.01 for significance between patient and nurse responses; X2 test. 

ous. With this younger age group, a significant dif- 
ference also emerged regarding the perceived 
degree of interference of the heart condition with 
daily functioning. Nurses perceived a greater 
degree of interference than did the patients. 
Regarding gender differences (Table 3) males 
were significantly more likely than nurses 
(P 5 0.01) to perceive their health as better com- 
pared with peers of the same age. 

A finding emerged with respect to the con- 
gruence between nurses and their female patients 

in perceptions of the seriousness of the heart 
disease. Nurses were significantly more likely to 
rate the heart condition as more serious (P = 
0.01). In particular, over 15% of female patients 
rated their heart condition as ‘not at all serious.’ In 
no case did the nurse make such a rating. 

4.2. Self-management recommendations 
Regarding self-management recommendations 

that patients were asked to follow, overall, and 
with the younger cohort (60-69 years), nurses 

Table 3 
Comparison of patient and nurse responses on general perceptions of the heart condition, by sex 

General health questions 

Seriousness of heart condition 

Male (n = 68) 

x2 P-value 

17.55 0.35 

Interpretation 

Female (n = 61) 

X2 P-value 

44.57 0.001** 

Interpretation 

Nurses rate as more 

Worry regarding heart condition 12.74 0.17 
Impact of heart condition 20.34 0.21 
Difficulty due to heart condition 15.89 0.46 
Overall physical function 35.07 0.004** 
Health compared with age peers 40.62 0.001** 
Manage compared with others 4.67 0.59 

with same heart condition 
Overall self-confidence 
Health since last visit 

10.53 0.31 I I .65 0.23 
6.93 0.14 2.38 0.67 

Nurses rate lower 
Nurses rate lower 

II.21 0.26 
16.65 0.41 
23.84 0.09 
30.82 0.01** 
IO.81 0.29 
13.18 0.1 I 

serious 

Nurses rate lower 

*P s 0.05 for significance between patient and nurse responses; X’ test. 
**P s 0.01 for significance between patient and nurse responses; X’ test. 
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were significantly more likely than their patients to 
state that a special diet (P I 0.01) or exercise pro- 
gram (P 5 0.01) had been recommended by the 
health professional. No differences were found 
with respect to perceptions about whether or not 
heart medications had been prescribed. No differ- 
ences were found between the perceptions of 
nurses and their older patients (70 years and over) 
regarding whether medication, diet, and exercise 
prescriptions had been given by the health care 
provider. When the data were examined to deter- 
mine if these perceptions differed by the sex of the 
patient, nurses were significantly more likely than 
their male patients to state that an exercise pro- 
gram had been prescribed (P 5 0.01) and 
significantly more likely than their female patients 
to state that a special diet had been recommended 
(P 5 0.01). Because only three of the 129 patients 
reported that they were currently cigarette smok- 
ers, statistical tests could not be computed for the 
questions related to this aspect of self-manage- 
ment. 

Table 4 presents the mean ratings of patient 
perceived self-confidence in managing specific 
aspects of the heart problem. Nurses consistently 
gave lower ratings of patients’ confidence to 
follow their medication (P I 0.01) and diet 
(P = 0.03) regimens than did the patients 
themselves. No significant differences were found 
with regard to perceived self-efficacy to follow an 
exercise regimen. Both nurses and patients felt 

Table 4 
Patient and nurse perceptions of self-confidence” to follow 
heart regimen components 

Variable Patient Nurse 
(n = 129) (n = 10) 

(M) (M) 

Rating of confidence 
Medication 9.6 8.8** 

Diet 8.1 7.6+ 
Exercise 8.8 8.1 

LConfidence rated on a scale of I-IO, where I is ‘not at all 
confident’ and IO is ‘very confident.’ 
*P 5 0.05 for significance between patient and nurse 
responses; f test. 
**P I 0.01 for significance between patient and nurse 
responses; f test. 

least optimistic regarding the patients’ ability to 
follow a diet regimen. 

When differences in self-efficacy perceptions 
were examined by gender (Table 5), nurses’ ratings 
of patients’ ability to follow their prescribed medi- 
cation regimens were significantly lower than 
ratings given by both male (P I 0.01) and female 
(P 5 0.01) patients. Patients’ confidence to follow 
diet recommendations was rated significantly 
lower by the nurses for their female patients 
(P = 0.03), while the nurses rated confidence to 
follow an exercise program significantly lower for 
male patients (P = 0.04). It is interesting to note 
that when participants were asked to rate their 
own levels of confidence to follow an exercise 
regimen, the mean score for males was 9.3 com- 
pared with 7.7 for female patients, indicating that 
females in this sample had considerably less conti- 
dence in the area of exercise. Across all age groups 
nurses consistently rated the patients’ perceived 
level of self-efficacy to follow the medication 
regimen as significantly lower than that of the 
patient (P = 0.01). Self-efficacy to follow the diet 
regimen was rated significantly lower by nurses as 
compared with younger (60-61 years) patients 
(P = 0.02). 

4.3. Characteristics of patients and providers 
While some initial analyses were done to deter- 

mine if patient sociodemographic characteristics 

Table 5 
Patient and nurse perceptions of self-confidence” to follow 
heart regimen components, analysed by sex of client 

Variable Male Female 

Patient Nurse Patient Nurse 

W WI (M) (M) 

Rating of confidence 
Medication 9.5 8.9** 9.6 8.6** 
Diet 7.9 1.6 8.3 7.6* 
Exercise 9.3 8.5’ 7.7 7.4 

“Confidence rated on a scale of I-IO, where 1 is ‘not at all 
confident’ and IO is ‘very confident.’ 
*P 5 0.05 for significance between patient and nurse 
responses; f test. 
**P 5 0.01 for significance between patient and nurse 
responses; f test. 
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other than gender and age (e.g. race, marital and 
employment status) affected congruence, the sam- 
ple size was not large enough to allow any defini- 
tive conclusions. 

In terms of characteristics of the clinic staff, 
educational level was not a significant factor in 
determining the degree of correspondence between 
responses. Since the clinic staff were all female, 
this research could not determine if gender of the 
provider was a factor. Congruence between pa- 
tient and nurse responses was greater when the 
nurse knew the patient for 1 year or less compared 
with greater than 1 year. This finding was not 
related to the age of the patient. As one might 
expect, the shorter the interval between the 
patients’ completing the telephone interview and 
the nurses’ completing the questionnaire in the 
office, the greater the degree of correspondence. 
To determine the effect, if any, of the window of 
time between completion of interviews by nurses 
and patients, a separate analysis was conducted of 
responses within and outside a l-month window. 
For 53 patients the window was 1 month or less, 
for 67 patients l-3 months, and for 9 patients 
more than 3 months. Significant differences 
between groups were found for several variables 
according to the window of time between inter- 
views. The bigger the window of time, the less the 
congruence between nurses and patients on the 
seriousness of the heart problem (the nurses deem- 
ed it more severe), the level of the patient’s physi- 
cal ability (the nurses said it was lower) and the 
perception of the patient’s health compared with 
other people of approximately the same age (the 
nurses rated it as worse). The nurses also believed 
the patients to have less confidence to manage 
their heart conditions when the window between 
patient and nurse responses was increased. While 
the level of patient-nurse congruence increased as 
time between the patient and nurse data collection 
decreased, several areas important to education 
and counseling of patients remained different, 
even within a l-month window. Nurses more often 
reported that their patients had been asked to 
follow a special diet or exercise program while pa- 
tients disputed the fact. Nurses also rated patient 
confidence to follow medication recommendations 
lower than did the patients themselves. 

5. Discussion 

The findings from this study suggest ways in 
which health care providers can modify their prac- 
tices to address more specifically the needs of older 
adults with heart conditions (Table 6). The 
generalizability of the findings is somewhat limited 
by the relatively high level of education of the 
study participants. The data are, in large measure, 
reassuring in that they suggest that nurses general- 
ly share their older cardiac patients’ perceptions 
of overall health status and self-management 
skills. They support previous estimates of patient- 
provider congruence in the literature which range 
from 50% to 70% [l]. 

However, one area in which significant differ- 
ences were detected involved seriousness of the 
heart condition. Across the entire sample, nurses 
tended to view the patients’ heart conditions as 
less serious. This may reflect the nurses’ broad- 
based experience with heart patients as opposed to 
the patient’s personal ‘sample of one’ assessment. 
An interesting paradox occurs with the finding 
that 15% of female patients rated their heart 
conditions as ‘not at all serious’ while no nurse 
made such a rating. The Health Belief Model, a 
major organizing framework for explaining and 

Table 6 
Implications for practice 

Nurse/client perceptions were generally congruent. 
Differences were most apparent regarding specific 
components of the heart self-management recom- 
mendations, indicating that careful and continuous 
assessment of the regimen is warranted. 
Congruence of the nurse/client perceptions varied by 
the sex of the client, suggesting that providers need 
to assess and tailor interactions with sensitivity to 
possible gender differences. 
Overall, clients have high levels of confidence in 
their ability to follow health recommendations. 
Reinforcement of progress will assist clients to 
maintain higher levels of confidence. 
Males are least confident regarding their ability to 
follow a diet regimen; females are least confident 
regarding their exercise regimen. Education and 
support regarding aspects of the heart recommenda- 
tions should reflect these sender differences. 
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predicting acceptance of health and medical 
recommendations, hypothesizes that health- 
related behaviors depend upon a person’s percep- 
tions regarding four dimensions (susceptibility, 
severity, benefits, and barriers) [ 13,141. If an indi- 
vidual does not perceive a condition as serious (i.e. 
low threat), the Health Belief Model would suggest 
that he/she would be less likely to see the need for 
following the recommended actions. By directly 
assessing and discussing perceptions of seriousness 
of the heart disease with patients, particularly 
women, clinical staff will have a context within 
which to identify those patients whose perceptions 
are unrealistic (i.e. those who feel less vulnerable 
and are less likely to take needed actions to deal 
with their disease). 

The nurses in our sample consistently differed 
from their patients regarding perceptions of physi- 
cal functioning, rating the patients’ functioning as 
lower, a finding consistent with previous studies 
[l&16]. The noted discrepancy may be a mixture 
of patients’ overestimating the amount of exercise 
they are getting on a regular basis, and the nurses’ 
lack of awareness of some patients’ levels of 
routine exercise. More careful assessment is war- 
ranted so that nurses can better educate patients 
about approaches for adequate exercise. 

While in this research nurses and patients agreed 
that medications had been ordered, they differed 
significantly in their perceptions of whether a 
special diet or exercise had been prescribed. When 
a difference was found, it was the patient who did 
not recall being asked to follow a special diet or 
exercise program. There is need to reassess con- 
tinually the recommendations made to patients for 
managing their heart problems at home and to 
make self-management the basis of counseling. In 
the clinical setting, assessment can be done with a 
minimum expenditure of additional time. A few 
simple questions could be asked, e.g. ‘What exer- 
cise program have you been asked to follow?‘, 
followed by ‘How have you been doing with that 
program since your last visit?‘. In addition to pro- 
viding verbal instructions to reinforce the patient’s 
behavior, nurses might also provide written infor- 
mation and ask the patient to repeat verbally in- 
structions before leaving the clinic. 

As with physical functioning, patients, par- 
ticularly men, were significantly more likely to rate 
their overall health compared with that of their 
peers as higher than nurses rated it. Ward-Griffith 
and Bramwell [9] reported a similar finding and 
suggested that nurses and patients may be operat- 
ing under different definitions of health. Tradi- 
tional nursing education and, in fact, the present 
health care system, operate under a medical 
illness-oriented model where the focus is on illness 
and resulting limitations and deficiencies. The 
patient, on the other hand, may view health more 
broadly. Rather than focusing on specific illness 
conditions, the patient may view health in terms of 
functional ability, independence, and other factors 
which relate to a personal assessment of life 
quality. 

Patients in this study rated their self-efficacy to 
follow all components of their self-management 
plan higher than did the nurses. These ratings by 
the patients suggest that overall they do, in fact, 
have confidence that they can carry out the ex- 
pected behaviors. However, as noted above, nurses 
may want to focus especially on enhancing their 
female patients’ efficacy regarding exercise as these 
levels were, in general, lower than among male 
patients. Verbal persuasion by health providers is 
one source for developing and enhancing confi- 
dence. Therefore, reinforcement by nurses of even 
small steps in adherence will assist the patients to 
maintain the higher levels of efficacy generally 
observed in this study. Also, research has shown 
that women are more likely than men to live alone, 
to experience comorbidities, and to report particu- 
lar difficulty with physical activity and symptom 
management [17]. A special effort is needed to in- 
troduce innovative ways by which women can 
enhance physical functioning and more successful- 
ly follow the exercise recommendations of their 
physicians within the context of their current 
living situations. 

Study findings suggest the importance of nurses’ Finally, the data suggest one subgroup who 
routinely assessing older patients’ understanding might require more careful nursing assessment 
of each component of their self-management plan with regard to both general functioning and 
and being sensitive to possible gender differences. perceptions regarding specific aspects of their 



82 J.A. Dodge et al. /Patient Educ. Couns. 23 (1994) 73-82 

heart regimen. Significant differences in percep- 
tions were noted between nurses and the younger 
cohort in this study, specifically those aged 60-69 
years. While the reasons for this difference are not 
clear, this decade is one in which patients are fre- 
quently being diagnosed with heart conditions for 
the first time. In contrast to older patients who 
may have had time to adjust to their diagnoses and 
heart self-management recommendations, younger 
patients are likely to vary more in their perceptions 
and understanding and, as a result, might benefit 
from more careful assessment and teaching. 

In summary, the purpose of this study was to 
identify discrepancies in provider and patient 
perceptions of the medical regimen, Findings sup- 
port results of previous studies and suggest that 
communication between health care provider and 
patient may be more difficult to achieve and main- 
tain over time than one might naturally assume. 
The results highlight the need for careful and 
ongoing assessment by clinicians. Clinical staff are 
central in the delivery of health education and cen- 
tral to effective counseling is assessment and rein- 
forcement of patients’ positive self-management 
skills. If the health professional does not recognize 
lack of congruence between his/her perceptions 
and those of the patient, then the counseling 
strategies used are less likely to be effective. This 
study underscores the need to work closely with 
patients and to develop collaboratively with them 
strategies for enhancing their health-related quali- 
ty of life. 
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